ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES OF THE 376TH FULL BOARD MEETING
of the
BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Held on June 27, 2006 at 7:55 p.m. in Room #126, Thames Campus, 1001 Grand Avenue, West, Chatham, Ontario



PRESENT:







Mr. B. Cutler

Ms. T. Di Simone

Ms. S. Dupret






Mr. J. Hatch






Ms. C. Janisse






Ms. D. Livneh











Mr. J. Mallory






Mr. V. Marcotte, Chair-Elect






Ms. C. Melnyk









Ms. K. Mingay






Mr. L. Olszewski






Dr. J. Strasser, President






Mr. J. Wickett, Chair






Mr. T. Wiles




ABSENT:
Mr. L. Browning






Ms. M. Lucas





Mr. R. Shaw





Also Present:

Ms. L. Addley-Darel, Local 137, Support Staff, Observer





Mr. F. Curtis, Local 138, Faculty Observer






Mr. M. Di Meo, Food Services Advisor, Guest





Mr. P. Farah, CFO

Ms. P. France, CIO and Corporate Secretary

Ms. L. Gall, Board Member/ Elect

Ms. J. Harris, Vice President, Corporate & Community Services

Ms. F. Lang, President, OPSEU, Local 137

Mr. E. Maurice, Director, Financial Services

Mr. R. Seguin, Director, Continuing Education

Mr. F. Sorrell, Executive Director, St. Clair Foundation






Dr. P. Tumidajski, Vice President, Academic

Mr. Wickett chaired the meeting and Ms. France was the Recording Secretary.


A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’ to the Minutes.

1.0 Adoption of the Agenda and Declaration of Conflict of Interest

The Chair called for a motion to adopt the agenda and asked if

there were any declarations of conflict of interest and hearing no declaration of any conflict, it was therefore




RESOLVED THAT the




Board adopt the agenda




as circulated.

2.0 Approval of the May 23rd  2006 Minutes of the Full Board Meeting 

After calling for a motion to approve and having no declarations of errors or omissions, it was therefore



RESOLVED THAT the



Board approve the Minutes of



the May 23, 2006 Full Board



Meeting, as distributed.

One member asked that the emergency response item referred to in these minutes be added as an agenda item to the September Full Board Meeting.

3.0 Constituent Reports 
Support Staff Report

Ms. Lang announced the following, Local 137 Executive members, voted in at the May 30, 2006 General Membership Meeting;

1. President, Florry Lang

2. 1st Vice President, Naz Binck

3. 2nd Vice President, Catherine Craig

4. Treasurer, Robert Braidford

5. Secretary, Ross Langill

6. Chief Steward, Sue McLelland

Ms. Lang added that she had recently completed an advanced collective bargaining course through OPSEU.

The following are highlights of Ms. Lang’s report:

· Local newsletter has been well received by members

· Ms. Binck has been elected Human Rights Advisor for the OPSEU members of Region 1.
· A new PDF (employee evaluation system) is being implemented in the college system through March 2007 and the Local looks forward to working with administration to facilitate the transition.

· Teleconference Steward training coming soon.
· OPSEU campaign to organize part time employees is underway.

· The joint Health and Safety committee comprised of union members and the Manager of the College’s Occupational Health and Safety division, Ms. Byczynski, continue to initiate action plans promoting safe working environments.  Currently their focus is on the work wellness audit.
· OPSEU continues to work with management as the Cleary proposal nears a final agreement to ensure a smooth transition for the current City of Windsor employees who will move under the OPSEU umbrella.

Ms. Addley-Darel continued the Support Staff Report with the following announcements pertaining to the Thames Campus:
· Good news for the Thames Campus with the announcement of 

the parthership between the College, the Municipality of Chatham-Kent and the YMCA in Chatham pertaining to a new multiplex facility and a student residence for 2007.  The new residence will attract more out of town students to Thames Campus and provide for possible uses in the summer for Thames guest accommodations, suggest Ms. Addley-Darel.


-    Thames campus recently honored retirees with189 combined

years of service.  Ms. McFarlane, Ms. Dale and Mr. Van   Biesbrouck were among the group of retirees and they will certainly be missed as the campus continues to provide quality services and programs to the constituents they serve.
· There have been recent “cosmetic” changes which has greatly
improved the look of the exterior of the Thames Campus.

-     The Thames staff are considering a contest to name the newly 

      acquired rabbit sculpture located at the College’s front         

      entrance.

· The June 12th Thames Campus Awards Luncheon honored 30  

      students for academic excellence and more than half of the 304 

      eligible graduates attended the June 17th convocation 

      ceremonies.

· Fall 2007 registrations are underway as well as the registrations for the Thames Institute of the Arts and the summer Continuing Education course registrations.  Considerations for the Fall and Winter offerings are in the works.

· Youth Employment Services continues to provide much needed 
service to the community.



There were no other constituent reports at this time. 
4.0 Approval Items 
4.1 Request for Approval to Deliver a College Certificate Program-

Foundation Skills for Automotive Manufacturing

The background information was distributed with the agenda and the President called on Ms. Harris to speak to this Continuing Education Certificate Program offering.
Ms. Harris called upon Mr. Seguin at this time to inform the Board of the clients targeted for these programs and describe the various skills they would acquire upon completion of these two Certificate Programs.

Mr. Seguin first addressed the Foundation Skills for Automotive Manufacturing program.

Mr. Seguin explained that the College will be receiving funding for offering these certificate programs.  This program involves four courses with a total of 168 hours of instruction.  The program targets individuals currently employed in small to mid-sized automotive manufacturing companies.  

The various courses included in this particular program came out of extensive dialogue with advisory committee members consisting of College staff and faculty together with local business and industry and parts suppliers who have identified the skills required for entry positions to this field.  

The Foundation Skills Certificate is designed for unskilled workers (i.e. assembly line, lead hands) with courses geared to them such as technical skills upgrading, personal skill development and development of management competencies and understanding of manufacturing processes.  This is a quality program as identified by quality issues of the small to mid-sized plants.


It was therefore


RESOLVED THAT
the Board


approve the delivery of the part-

time College Certificate Program-


Foundations Skills for Automotive 


Manufacturing through the Continuing
Education division beginning fall 2006.
4.2 Request for Approval to Deliver a College Certificate 

Program-Automotive Manufacturing Specialist

Although the background information upon which this program was developed was attached to the agenda, Mr. Seguin again shared his insight as to how the target client was identified by industry and how through joint dialogue with industry their needs for skilled employees and the desire for currently employed individuals to enhance their skills would be satisfied within the courses offered as part of this certificate program.
 The Automotive Manufacturing Specialist Certificate which includes 252 hours of instruction is geared toward journey persons, technologists and technicians, supervisors who are interested in acquiring skills for the implementation of lean manufacturing processes within their work environments. 
Ms. Harris added that with the $3,000.00 pilot grant from the Ministry for the initial running of these programs, there was no financial risk to the College.  Students can take the individual courses as they are offered through the Continuing Education division and courses will run when sufficient numbers register. 

One member questioned the declining enrolment figure from one semester to the next and Ms. Harris explained that frequently the first time a course is offered there may be a significant number of individuals interested but with the passage of time and natural attrition the numbers tend to fall, however, this may not be the case.  
In response to a member’s question of whether these courses would be in competition with any post secondary courses, Ms. Harris indicated they would not and added that in fact it was the post secondary sector that was keen to see these courses run in continuing education whereby the fees are affordable and oftentimes better accessible to working individuals.

Another Board member enquired if the faculty required to teach these courses would be hired and then let go if there were not enough students.  Ms. Harris explained that, in some cases, the instructors teach in the day as well and have the skills necessary and are willing to teach these part time courses.  There is also an existing pool of instructors which the continuing education division can call on when specific skill sets are in demand.

One Board member had a question pertaining to who pays for the employee’s tuition and Ms. Harris indicated that since many of the smaller manufacturing companies would like to have their employees acquire these skills, that they may reimburse tuition of those employees who successfully complete the courses toward obtaining the certificate.
Even without the employer’s assistance the part time courses, added Ms. Harris, are quite affordable and should not be too much of a financial burden to the student who must pay his/her own tuition.  

When the same member expressed his concern that the numbers projected for enrolment appeared to be quite low in relation to the various skill requirements required by industry, Ms. Harris assured him that in fact the numbers were probably quite conservative, but until the course actually runs and gains momentum via word of mouth marketing etc. we do of course hope for a marked increase.  The courses related to these programs would run subject to sufficient enrolment numbers to cover the delivery costs.

Having addressed the concerns of the Board to their satisfaction it was therefore

RESOLVED THAT
the Board


approve the delivery of the part


time College Certificate Program-


Automotive Manufacturing Specialist


through the Continuing Education


division beginning Fall 2006.
4.3 Approval of the Audited Financial Statements for the Year 

Ended March 31, 2006 
Mr. Wickett announced that Board member and Chair of the Audit Committee, Mr. Cutler, would report to the Board on this item.  

Mr. Cutler proceeded to inform the members that the Finance team headed by Ms. Harris and Mr. Farah was to be commended for completing the audit in a timely fashion considering the increased pressure on them due to the new guidelines introduced by the Ministry with compressed deadlines.

The Finance Committee added Mr. Cutler met on June 19, 2006 at which time KPMG the College’s auditors presented their report.  The auditors were able to answer any concerns of the committee and there were no adjustments that were not reconciled.
Mr. Hatch added that KPMG during the audit process recovered $360,000.00 in G.S.T. savings from 2002-2005 overpayments with additional savings expected in the future.

Mr. Wickett invited questions from the Board members at this time.
One member asked for the amount of the College’s outstanding debt for the FCEM to which Mr. Farah referred members to Note #11 on Page 14 (Page 18 of 29) of the Financial Statements attached to the agenda which indicates that currently the outstanding loan is 4.3% or $10,146,000.00.  In a follow up question pertaining to the same item the question as to whether the Super Build grant had already been applied to the debt, Mr. Farah responded in the affirmative.
Another question was asked pertaining to Varsity Athletics and how they are funded.  In her response to this question, Ms. Harris explained to the member that since being approached by the SAA (Student Athletic Association) in past years with cuts made to that area, the department now brings a detailed budget before the Student Athletic Association Board for approval and at the end of the year a journal transfer is processed whereby the costs are deducted from the SAA budget (primarily made up of student activity fees and fundraising monies).  Basically, Ms. Harris stated, it is a monies in monies out transaction. 
Another member asked what the term termination gratuity, appearing on Page 23 of the report, referred to.  Mr. Maurice addressed this item, explaining that all constituent groups whose senior members had accumulated sick days had been grandfathered and upon retirement were allowed to be paid out for that time, with some funding assistance from the Ministry.  In addition, Ms. Harris continued, once these long term employees have retired the termination gratuity will not exist since this accumulation of sick days is no longer allowed.

The same member had a question referring to liabilities on Page 16 of the document and asked if the Board should be aware of any legal matters pending that could be a budget liability for next year.  Ms. Harris explained that line item indicating that any liability to the College would be due to minor slips and falls which cannot be quantified and there are no outstanding lawsuits that would have any significant impact on a future budget.
One member had a question pertaining to the SRC loan for the improvements to the Student Centre and Mr. Farah noted that Note #11 of the “debt schedule”, indicated that the outstanding loan is at 6.1% and will be recovered from the SRC.  

Another member asked the Chair of the Audit Committee to quantify the financial health of the College.  Mr. Cutler responded that overall the College is doing very well and continues to have a surplus at the end of the year.

A member asked the CFO to explain the amounts under long-term debts of $17.8M and $3.7M.  Mr. Farah explained that the $17.8M refers to the student residence and the $3.7M are the monies required for the People Soft upgrades.
Another question from a member was one of clarification of the supplementary separate schedule on page 24 under expenses.  Mr. Farah noted that these expenses are from program stipends such as Job Connect which are flow-through funds that are actually a wash on the financial statements.  Again, noted the CFO, money in/money out.  The government funds certain programs for specific target groups of students.

When a member asked for an explanation in the line by line items from the Mid Year review to the 2006/7 Budget, Mr. Farah indicated that financial statements deal in cash figures whereas the budgets take into account depreciation and accrual items, they are essentially two different scenarios and the College because of Ministry guidelines etc. does not practice accrual accounting line by line item budgeting.  Ms. Harris added that actual figures would more accurately be reflected in the mid-year review and would also reflect the $1M in reserves and a balanced budget.
Some expenses, noted Mr. Farah, were higher and some were lower which may account for some of the minor discrepancies which in fact balance each other off in the end.

After concluding the questions and responses, Mr. Cutler made the motion and it was therefore


RESOLVED THAT 
the Board 


approve the Audited Financial





Statements for the period ending 





March 31, 2006 and the 2005/2006

Audit Report and that they be submitted

for further approval to the Ministry. 

5.0
Information Items
5.1 Cleary Centre

The Chair announced that in the earlier meeting the Board had approved in principle the acquisition of the Cleary International Centre from the City of Windsor.

Administration has been instructed to move forward in negotiating this agreement as well as practice due diligence in conducting searches and inquiries as may be required in arriving at such a definitive agreement.   

Upon reaching a definitive agreement with the City, administration will come back to the Board with the Definitive Agreement for their review and approval.  
5.2 Election of Board Chair and Chair-Elect

Mr. Wickett announced that in the In-Camera meeting Mr. Vince Marcotte was acclaimed as the Board Chair.  The Chair and fellow members applauded this announcement and congratulated Mr. Marcotte.

In addition, continued Mr. Wickett, Ms. Chris Melnyk was elected Chair-Elect for the upcoming 2006-2007 year.  Once again, Board members applauded the result and congratulated Ms. Melnyk upon her election.

5.3 Appointment of the Executive Committee for the Summer Period of 

July 1 through August 31, 2006


Mr. Wickett explained that this item is mandated by the 

Ministry that in order to respond to any emergencies that may arise, 

an Executive Committee should be appointed to act on behalf of the Board.  This committee explained Mr. Wickett would consist of himself as Board Chair, Mr. Marcotte, Dr. Strasser and Ms. France.


RESOLVED THAT the Board



approve the Executive Committee



for the period beginning July 1 through



August 31, 2006 be established consisting



of Mr. Wickett, Mr. Marcotte, Ms. France

and Dr. Strasser.
5.4 Appointment of a Board member to the Foundation Board
With the conclusion of Ms. Mingay’s one-year term as the Board representative it was decided that this item be deferred to the first meeting in September.


RESOLVED THAT the Board


defer the appointment of a member



to serve on the Foundation Board


to the first Full Board meeting in September.
5.5 Tribute to Departing Board Members
Mr. Wickett announced that unfortunately one of the Board members to be honoured, Mr. Lyle Browning, was unable to attend the meeting tonight.  Both Mr. Browning and Mr. Hatch will not be returning to the Board in September and their presence will truly be missed.  
Lyle, continued the Chair, has served six years on the Board and his experience and business perspective will be missed by the Board.  Mr. Browning was a true advocate of the College and faithfully supported the College’s varsity teams.  In addition, Mr. Browning was always an enthusiastic attendee at the various convocation ceremonies and awards functions during his Board tenure.

Mr. Wickett asked Administration to extend their heartfelt congratulations to Mr. Browning as well as their best wishes for a speedy recovery.

The Chair then turned his attention to Mr. Hatch and thanked him for his contributions to the St. Clair College Board over the past three years.  Mr. Hatch, continued Mr. Wickett, expecting a new addition to his young family, has expressed a desire to spend more time with them and would not be able to devote as much attention to Board responsibilities as he would like.
As the Board acknowledged and applauded Mr. Hatch’s contributions, Mr. Marcotte reminded him that his name will be forever etched on the past year’s President Golf Tournament trophy and that he would be expected to participate in subsequent tournaments.
5.6 Introductions of the 2006 – 2009 Board Appointees

The Chair welcomed Ms. Lori Gall to the Board and announced that Mr. Choma had sent his regrets at being unable to attend.


Prior to adjournment, Dr. Strasser asked the Board to allow him the opportunity to thank and acknowledge Mr. Wickett’s contribution to the College in the position of Board Chair over the past two years.  The President added that although Mr. Wickett remains on the Board as a member for an additional term, he would be remiss in not thanking him on behalf of College administration and staff for his dedication and hard work on the Board during the past two years as Chair of the Board of Governors.

.


Mr. Wickett was applauded by his fellow Board members, as well as the guests and observers in attendance. 
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